“The University…educates the intellect to reason well in all matters, to reach out towards truth, and to grasp it.” 

John Henry Newman, The Idea of a University
Date: February 26, 2008

To: 
The South Dakota Board of Regents

From:   The Northern State University Faculty Senate 

In recent meetings, the Board of Regents and its staff have indicated a desire to implement what are commonly called “end of course exams.”  In practice this policy proposal aims to put various questions written at the system level into final exams of selected general education courses.  The stated goal is to assess the success of general education classes in achieving desired general education outcomes.  We the Faculty Senate of Northern State University object to the policy proposal and urge the Board of Regents and its staff to reconsider its implementation. The grounds for objecting to the proposed policy are as follows:

1. The system already has multiple assessments in place.  Course level assessment of this kind is redundant and is a poor use of both faculty and student time.  Individual instructors are assessed every semester through SOIs.  They are also assessed yearly by their administrators through their PSEs.  Each program files a yearly program assessment.  All majors must take exit exams.  All students already take the CAAP exam as an assessment of general education.  All of these are in addition to tests, papers and other assignments that students must submit as part of their regular coursework – which is all assessed to see that it meets the standards of instructors who have been told by their supervisors that they meet or exceed expectations.  It seems unlikely that such common course exams will yield information more useful than that which is already available.
2. This policy has been ill thought out.  Faculty are variously told that the questions are already written but also that they will have input on the questions.  We are further told that the questions were developed by work groups during summer 2007, but many members of those work groups were unaware they were writing questions for university “end of course exams.”  We are told that the purpose of this program is to assess general education, but it only selects a small number of courses for testing, rendering any results invalid for the stated purpose.  For example, NSU has thirty-one courses that meet the general education goal #4 regarding the humanities, but only students in two of these courses (History 121 and History 122) are tested under this policy.  Unless the aim is to test in every course that fulfills a general education requirement, which would necessitate the creation and assessment of thousands of questions, any results gathered by this program are invalid.  

3. The “end of course exam” concept accepts a false view of education in which learning is not taking place unless it is tested and quantified.  Whatever merits this view has for K-12 education, it is alien to the liberal education of the university that is as concerned with creating a certain type of educated person as it is in teaching facts.  Rather than giving into the standardization and quantification mentality, our system should be resisting it.  
4. As a matter of academic freedom, faculty have the right to control the content of in-course exams. Having questions dictated to them by an outside body is inconsistent with the important value of academic freedom. One stated motivation for this policy is to preempt a” higher education No Child Left Behind.” Under the current NCLB the usual testing instrument is the standardized multiple choice exam.  If the goal here is to gather information for the federal Department of Education, faculty will not be allowed to create whatever questions they desire, but will inevitably have standardized multiple choice questions forced on them in violation of academic freedom; or that one idea of proper content of a discipline is accepted by academicians within a given field, particularly in the social sciences.  

Asking faculty to conform to questions developed at the system level is a violation of academic freedom as it forces faculty to cater their course to questions developed outside their control.  It is inevitable that faculty will teach to “lowest common denominator” questions developed outside their purview.  
Most, if not all, disciplines have a sufficient variety of content and approaches to the subject that it is both unrealistic and a violation of academic freedom to suggest that one idea of proper content for a course can or should be dictated to faculty.  
This list of concerns should not be considered exhaustive.  See for instance the letter sent by the South Dakota State University chapter of the American Association of University Professors for further concerns.  It is our opinion as educators that this proposed policy violates the principles of academic freedom, is redundant, and due to poor implementation fails even on its own justification.  We urge the Board of Regents to reconsider the implementation of end of course exams.  

